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PROCEEDINGS

JUDGE McGUIRE: This hearing iIs now in order.

Mr. Kelley, 1 believe you"re still on the stand
this morning.

Are there any other items that we should take
up before we start today, Mr. Oliver?

MR. OLIVER: Your Honor, the only item that 1™m
aware of is we"d like to move to admit six documents
from yesterday at this time.

JUDGE McGUIRE: Okay. Why don®"t we do that.

MR. OLIVER: First, Your Honor, is CX-46.

These are the council minutes from January of 1993.

MR. PERRY: No objection.

JUDGE McGUIRE: Entered.

(CX Exhibit Number 46 was admitted into
evidence.)

MR. OLIVER: Second is CX-54. These are
council minutes from May 1993.

MR. PERRY: No objection.

JUDGE McGUIRE: Entered.

(CX Exhibit Number 54 was admitted into

evidence.)
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MR. PERRY: No objection.

JUDGE McGUIRE: Entered.

(JX Exhibit Number 17 was admitted into
evidence.)

MR. OLIVER: Fourth is JX-19. These are the
42 .3 minutes from March 1994.

MR. PERRY: No objection.

JUDGE McGUIRE: Entered.

(JX Exhibit Number 19 was admitted into
evidence.)

MR. OLIVER: Fifth is CX-352. This is the
four-page Texas Instruments letter from March 9, 1994.

MR. PERRY: No objection.

JUDGE McGUIRE: Entered.

(CX Exhibit Number 352 was admitted into
evidence.)

MR. OLIVER: Sixth is JX-25. These are the
42_.3 minutes from March of 1995.

MR. PERRY: No objection.

JUDGE McGUIRE: Entered.

(JX Exhibit Number 25 was admitted into
evidence.)

JUDGE McGUIRE: Then if you would please take
the stand again, Mr. Kelley, and 1 caution you that you
are still under oath from Tuesday. Have a seat, sir.
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2500
earlier point In time.

A. 1 had sent out my trip reports as | always did,
and after the September trip report, someone came to me
and told me that they had a patent that they were one
of the authors of that might apply on the topic of the
half SAM, so I looked at that and 1 agreed with them
that i1t probably did apply to the topic of the half SAM
and so 1 brought it to the December meeting to
disclose.

Q. When that person came to you with that
information, was that the first time that you were
aware that IBM might have a patent that would apply to
the half SAM technology?

A. Yes.

Q. And after you became aware that IBM might have
a patent that might apply to the half SAM technology,
how soon thereafter did you bring that to the attention
of JEDEC?

A. At the very next meeting.

Q. Thank you.

The second topic | wanted to touch upon briefly
this morning was your conversations with
Mr. Richard Crisp concerning his request to make a
presentation.

Do you recall that?

For The RecorT* Ds8
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A. Yes.

Q. And I°d just like to be clear for the record,
did you understand his request as a request to present
a proposal relating to Rambus® RDRAM, to SDRAMs or to
something else?

A. 1 understood his proposal to relate to a Rambus
DRAM.

Q. And I believe that you said that during the
course of conversations Mr. Crisp indicated that there
might be patents that might relate to that?

A. 1 asked him if there was intellectual property
on the proposal and he said yes.

Q. Based on that, what understanding, if any, did
you have as to what that intellectual property might
relate to?

A. 1 didn"t know the extent of the intellectual
property, but 1 understood from what he said that there
was at least some intellectual property. 1 believe I
already knew from a presentation that Rambus made at
IBM Burlington just prior to this meeting where in
their presentation, which 1 witnessed, they mentioned
that they had a patent or patents -- and 1 remember
which -- I don*t remember which one it was -- on the
presentation of a Rambus DRAM.

Q. Again to be certain that the record is clear,
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(The record was read as follows:)

"QUESTION: At the time that you had this
conversation with Mr. Crisp, did you have any
understanding as to whether the intellectual property
that Mr. Crisp referred to would relate to Rambus-®
RDRAM architecture, to the SDRAM architecture that was
being worked on at JEDEC, or to something else?”

MR. PERRY: Your Honor, just for the record,
that exact question appears iIn the transcript earlier,
it was asked and answered, and his answer was: "l
understood his proposal to relate to a Rambus DRAM."

MR. OLIVER: Your Honor, the response was with
respect to a proposal and 1*d like to get an answer of
his understanding with respect to Rambus intellectual
property rights.

JUDGE McGUIRE: Well, if that was the same
answer, then how can the answer at this point be any
different?

MR. OLIVER: Your Honor, I"m not sure that he
fully understood the question.

JUDGE McGUIRE: All right. 1I°m not sure --

MR. PERRY: That"s fine, Your Honor. 1711
withdraw.

JUDGE McGUIRE: The question has been asked and
answered and that®"s sustained. Now, if you want to
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re-ask the question in a form that he can now
understand as it deals with IP, you may proceed.

MR. OLIVER: Thank you, Your Honor.

BY MR. OLIVER:

Q. With respect to your conversation with
Mr. Crisp concerning his request to make a presentation
at JEDEC, what understanding, if any, did you have at
that time with respect to what might be covered by any
Rambus intellectual property?

A. 1 understood that he was saying that there was
intellectual property on the Rambus DRAM presentation.
I had seen a presentation in Burlington where the RDRAM
was presented to us and they were asked if they had a
patent or patents on the presentation and the answer
there was yes, so 1 only thought of this as applying to
the Rambus DRAM.

Q. Thank you.

Mr. Kelley, 1°d like to ask you some questions
now with respect to the JC 42.3 committee meeting iIn
December 1991. 1 believe that we discussed the minutes
yesterday. It should be JX-10 in the pile of documents
in front of you.

Do you have that document, Mr. Kelley?

A. Yes.

Q. If 1 could ask you to turn, please, to page 84
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of that document.

A. Okay.

Q. This is a handwritten page. The upper
right-hand corner reads "Attachment M."™ Underneath
that i1t says "'Synchronous DRAM versus HST toggle.™

Do you see that?

A. Yes.

Q. Do you recognize this page?

A. Yes, I do.

Q. What is this page?

A. This page is a presentation by Mark Kellogg,
one of my alternates, comparing the synchronous DRAM to
high-speed toggle and various points.

Q. Mark Kellogg is the individual that you also
testified about yesterday?

A. Yes.

Q. Now, at the time that Mr. Kellogg gave his
presentation, did you observe his presentation?

A. Yes.

Q. And did you understand it?

A. Yes.

Q. Could you please explain your understanding of
this presentation at the time that it was delivered.

A. Yes. 1 believe that Mark was trying to show
the committee the various advantages of synchronous
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DRAM and high-speed toggle and in some cases one is
better than the other and iIn other cases the second
might be better than the first.

Q. Now, is this the same high-speed toggle
technology that I believe you testified that you had
presented earlier at JEDEC?

A. Yes, It 1Is.

Q. Based on your understanding of the JEDEC
disclosure policy at that time, would this
presentation by Mr. Kellogg have constituted JEDEC
work?

A. Yes.

Q. And again based on your understanding of the
JEDEC disclosure policy at the time, would this
presentation have created an obligation on a member to
disclose any relevant patents or patent applications?

A. Yes, i1t did.

Q. Mr. Kelley, if I could ask you some questions
now about the JC-42.3 committee meeting in February of
1992.

A. Do I have this document?

Q. I™m trying to find out.

Apparently not.

May 1 approach, Your Honor?

JUDGE McGUIRE: Yes, you may.
For The Record, Inc.
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BY MR. OLIVER:

Mr. Kelley, you®ve been handed a document

that"s been marked as JX-12 for identification.

Do you recognize this document?
Yes.
What i1s this document?

This 1s the minutes of the JC-42_.3 committee

from February 1992.

Q. Were you present at this meeting?
A. Yes.
Q. Can you please turn to page 5 of JX-12.
A. Okay.
Q. If 1 could direct your attention to
paragraph 4, please. It reads "Active ltem List.”
Do you see that?
A. Yes, I do.
Q. Under that it says, "Mr. Kelley showed both his
own and Reese Brown"s item logs (see attachment B)."
Do you see that?
A. Yes, I do.
Q. Can you please explain what is meant by your

and Reese Brown®s item logs?

A

In order to control and establish the many

activities that were going on on my committee, we

needed to create a committee item list. Reese Brown,

For The Record, Inc.
Waldorf, Maryland
(301) 870-8025



© 0 N o g B~ w N P

N N N N NN RBP B R R R R R BB
o D W N RBP O © 0O N O 00 M W N B O

2508
who was a consultant to JEDEC, maintained the item
list for all of the committees and | worked with Reese
to maintain the item list for my task group on the
JC-42.3 committee. If we looked at these documents,
you"d see that my active item list Is much shorter
than Reese’s.

Q. Why don"t we do that then. If we could turn,
please, to page 17.

A. Okay.

Q. This has a caption in the upper right-hand
corner right underneath Seattle "Attachment B."

Do you see that?

A. Yes.

Q. Is this one of the two item lists that you“re
referring to?

A. Yes, It 1Is.

Q. Which one is this?

A. This is mine.

Q. Okay. |If I could ask you to turn, please, to
page 19.

A. Okay.

Q. And if I could ask you to look about halfway
down that page, there®s an item 312.1, then next column
number 2, next to that ""toggle mode."

Do you see that?
For The Record, Inc.
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A. Yes.

Q. And if you go all the way across to the
right-hand column, it lists IBM?

A. Yes.

Q. Can you please explain what that listing
signifies?

A. The listing signifies that toggle mode was an
active item. It shows IBM as the company responsible
for that new item and it shows that there was a ballot
in the committee with a ballot number shown so if
someone wanted to look up the information on the active
item they could go to that ballot.

Q. And the number in the left-hand column, 312.1,
I assume that that refers to the item number?

A. That"s the committee item number.

Q. Now, Mr. Kelley, with respect to whether a
particular presentation would constitute JEDEC work,
what, 1f any, is the relevance of an item number?

A. The item number means that a company has made a
proposal, and it could have been multiple proposals,
but that 1t was active committee work.

Q. If something is listed on one of these item
logs with an item number, would it be fair to conclude
that that constitutes JEDEC work?

A. Yes.
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Q. If 1 could ask you to turn, please, to page 23
in JX-12.

A. Okay.

Q. And here is a chart that is much more difficult
to read, but can you please i1dentify what this chart
1s?

A. Yes. This is Reese Brown"s item list.

Q. Thank you.

Next, Mr. Kelley, 1°d like to ask you some
questions about the May 1992 42.3 committee meeting.

May 1 approach, Your Honor?

JUDGE McGUIRE: Yes.

BY MR. OLIVER:

Q. Mr. Kelley, I°ve handed you a document that"s
been marked as CX-34 for identification.

Do you recognize this document?

A. Yes.

Q. What is this document?

A. This is the minutes from the JC-42.3 committee
from May of 1992.

Q. If 1 could ask you to turn, please, to page 30
of CX-34.

A. Okay.

Q. And this page has a handwritten note on the
top, ""Attachment E." Do you see that?
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A. Yes.

Q. Do you recognize this page?

A. Yes. This is an e-mail memo that I wrote to
Ken McGhee.

Q. What did you describe in this e-mail note?

A. Can you give me a minute to review?

Q. Certainly.

(Pause in the proceedings.)

A. Okay. Now I remember.

There had been a special task group meeting in
April of 1992. At a task group meeting, the JEDEC
office representative iIs not required to attend because
at a task group meeting no official business can
transpire.

Because Ken McGhee, who was the committee
secretary, did not attend, 1 was sending this to
Ken McGhee as a report on what transpired at the
special meeting in Dallas in April of 1992.

Q. And can you please explain in a little more
detail what a special task group is?

A. The work of the committee is more difficult
because in the room we have people representing other
committees. 42.3 is not just about DRAMs.

So, for example, there were people in the room
who didn"t care about DRAMs but did care about SRAMs or
For The Record, Inc.
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So in the committee of 42.3, it"s a little
more difficult to focus on DRAMs compared to a task
group where, when we call a special task group

meeting, only the people that are interested in DRAMs
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Do you see that?
A. Yes, | see that.
Q. First of all, do you know Mr. Hardell?
A. Yes, I do.
Q. And who is Mr. Hardell?
A. Bill Hardell is one of our system designers
that specializes in building the memory part of an IBM

workstation. An IBM workstation is the high end of the
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A. Yes.

Q. If 1 could direct your attention to the second
line, i1t reads "A-Synchronous RAS/CAS with synchronous
DQ." Do you see that?

A. Yes.

Q. And underneath that it reads "dual clock edge."
Do you see that?

A. Yes.

Q. Could you please explain your understanding at
the time of what was meant by those entries.

A. In 1986, we invented an asynchronous DRAM with
a synchronous output using both edges of the clock, the
rising edge of the clock and falling edge of the clock,
to output data.

The advantage of that is that if you only
output data on one edge of the clock, then, let"s say,
you get 50-megahertz performance data rate, but if you
can do it on both of the edges of the clock, then you
double the data rate without impacting any other
function in the chip. Now you get 100-megahertz
capability from the same part. We called -- internally
we called that high-speed toggle.

Q. Now, at this April 1992 meeting, was
Mr. Hardell proposing that JEDEC use that technology?

A. Yes.
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Q. Now, do you have a recollection of what, if
any, consensus was reached at this meeting with respect
to whether JEDEC would use a dual-edge clock or
high-speed toggle technology?

A. At the meeting, we discussed the advantages of
a double-edged clock versus a single-edged clock and we
decided as a group that we could meet the requirements
of the high-performance systems for the next-generation
DRAM without needing a double-edged clock for that
doubling of the performance and that we would
reconsider the double-edged feature in the next
generation.

Q. I believe you referred to two different
generations in your answer.

With respect to the generation for which
members believed that they did not need this
technology, would that refer to what became the SDRAM
standard?

A. Yes.

Q. And then you, if 1 understood you correctly,
said that it would reconsider with respect to the next
generation. What generation did that refer to?

A. 1 think 1t"s commonly called the DDR or double
data rate SDRAM.

Q. Thank you.
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Mr. Kelley, you can set that document aside. |1
will be coming back to CX-34.
In the meantime, if I could ask you to locate
CX-35. I believe it"s in the pile in front of you.

That would be the JEDEC council minutes from May of

1992.

MR. PERRY: 357

MR. OLIVER: CX-35.

Your Honor, may one of us approach the
witness?

JUDGE McGUIRE: Yes, go ahead.
THE WITNESS: Thank you.
BY MR. OLIVER:

Q. Mr. Kelley, do you now have CX-35 in front of

A. Yes.

Q. If 1 could ask you to turn, please, to page 16
of CX-35.

A. Okay.

Q. This appears to be a letter with the I1BM logo
in the upper right-hand corner and your name but no
signature at the bottom.

Do you see that page?
A. Yes.
Q. Do you recognize this page?
For The Record, Inc.
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A. Yes. This is a letter that 1 wrote to
Ken McGhee.
Q. As 1 noted, there is no signhature on this
letter.
Is this a letter that you actually sent?

A. There"s no signature because | sent this

Q. And this is a letter you sent on or about
April 16, 1992; is that right?
A. Yes.
Q. So iIn other words, about a week or so after the

task group meeting that we just looked at?

A. Yes.
Q. If 1 could direct your attention to the second
paragraph. It begins, "On another topic, I am

concerned about press leaks from JC-42."
Do you see that?

A. Yes.

Q. Could you please explain what you had in mind
when you wrote that sentence.

A. 1 believed that the decisions that had been
made and the work that had been discussed at the
special meeting in Dallas in April were very
significant points in the work of JEDEC and 1 was
concerned that people who were in attendance at the
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meeting would leak this to the press.

Sometimes that happened and we would pick up
the Electronic News or a like press report that showed
us what somebody thought transpired at the meeting, and
I was concerned about that.

Q. Why were you concerned about leaks to the
press?

A. Once an i1tem gets into the press, then it does
a couple of things. Debate begins in the media of the
press and usually only very few companies participate
in that press debate, which limits the discussion
openly. And also in the press, we can have
encouragements or biases that leak into the issues from
nonmember companies and | was just concerned about all
of this non-JEDEC information getting into the open
press.

Q. With respect to the concerns that you®ve
expressed, were these concerns related to the ability
of JEDEC to carry out its work or were they concerns
related to some other subject?

A. No. I was concerned about the ability of
JEDEC to carry out its work and the fact that if it
was out in the non-JEDEC company debate, then
situations could arise that would impede the work of
JEDEC.
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Q. Did JEDEC have any rules or procedures in place
to deal with leaks to the press?

A. Yes, we did. We specified that members were
only to talk about JEDEC work within their companies.

Q. And why was that?

A. Because we were concerned about leaks.

Sir, may 1 clarify that a little bit?

Q. Yes, please.

A. That last statement?

When 1 say only within their companies, | don"t
mean to imply that we couldn®t talk with each other as
members about it.

Q. Okay. Thank you.

Your Honor, may 1 approach?

JUDGE McGUIRE: Yes.

Let"s go off the record for a moment.

(Discussion off the record.)

JUDGE McGUIRE: Mr. Oliver.

MR. OLIVER: Thank you, Your Honor.

BY MR. OLIVER:

Q. Mr. Kelley, I°ve handed you a document that"s
been marked as CX-1708 for identification. 1 don"t
know if it"s a document that you have seen before or

not.

Let me represent to you that it is an e-mail
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paragraph: "Now, If we can get this on the front page
of EETimes and the next issue of Nikkei Electronics,
this should help our air war. One downside is that
the discussions are confidential and 1If it was learned
that the story came from us we would certainly be
censured by JEDEC if we weren"t tossed out. On the
other hand, this sort of story could be very useful to
us in print. 1 suspect that our buddy, Osamu Kobayashi
of Nikkei Electronics, would be willing to help. 1

also know,™ continuing on to the next page, "a guy
with Electronics Buyers News that would probably be
willing to publish this story. Let"s talk about it on
Monday.""

Do you see that?

A. Yes, I do.

Q. Now, Mr. Kelley, were you aware of this e-mail
at the time you wrote your letter to Mr. Ken McGhee of
April 16, 19927

A. No.

Q. Is this the type of concern you had in mind
when you wrote your letter to Mr. Ken McGhee?

MR. PERRY: Your Honor, that"s vague. This is
an internal discussion. The question needs to have
some more in it. It"s quite vague as to what it is he
had in mind. This is simply an internal discussion.
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There®s no evidence Mr. Kelley was concerned about what
people talked about in their own companies as opposed
to actually leaking anything.

MR. OLIVER: Your Honor, Mr. Kelley clearly had
a concern about leaks in mind at the time he wrote his
letter to Mr. McGhee. This now indicates a particular
type of leak being proposed by a particular
representative following a specific JEDEC meeting.

And --

MR. PERRY: My -- I"m sorry. Go ahead.

MR. OLIVER: And 1°d simply like to know if
this 1s the type of leak that Mr. Kelley was concerned
about at the time he wrote his letter to Mr. McGhee.

MR. PERRY: My only objection is that there~s
no evidence of any leaks. He needs to have a
good-faith basis for a question. |If he"s going to say
are you concerned about this type of leak, he needs to
have a good-faith basis that the proposal, as he calls
it, was ever carried out, and he knows there-"s
absolutely no evidence that they®ve ever found that any
of this ever happened.

This is a discussion that took place in a
nanosecond and now he"s asking this witness are you
concerned about this kind of leak. There®"s no leak
that"s been demonstrated.
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JUDGE McGUIRE: All right. Overruled -- no.
It"s sustained to the extent that you questioned about
a leak.

I believe the question was: Is this the type
of thing you were concerned with?

Now, maybe that"s, you know, a very fine
distinction. But I°1l hear the answer to it to that
extent. It hasn"t been indicated yet that there has
been any leaks, so to that extent, I"m going to uphold
his objection. But 1 thought the question stated, Is
this the type of concern that you had? So I will hear
that answer.

MR. OLIVER: Your Honor, would it help if I
were to rephrase the question?

JUDGE McGUIRE: 1 think it would.

BY MR. OLIVER:

Q. Okay. Mr. Kelley, is the proposal that we have
just read a source of the type of concern you had at
the time you wrote your letter to Mr. McGhee?

A. This was my concern.

Q. And Mr. Kelley, based on your understanding of
the concept of good faith as i1t applied to JEDEC"s
activities in 1992, would i1t be consistent with your
understanding of good faith at that time to propose to
plant a story with the press about dissension within
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JEDEC?

A. This 1s an example of not having good faith or
not showing good faith.

Q. Why not?

A. Because this undermines the JEDEC process. It
talks about discussions of JEDEC confidential
information, company confidential information for
other companies, and it puts it out into the media
where anyone in the world can participate in that
debate.

Q. Thank you.

IT I could ask you to turn back now to CX-34,
these are the meeting minutes from May 1992 that we
were looking at just a moment ago.

All right, Mr. Kelley. |If I could ask you to
turn, please, to page 31 of CX-34.

A. Okay.

Q. 1°d like to direct your attention now to the
bottom portion of page 31. There"s a caption that
reads "1.A" and next to that "IBM" and next to that
"John Szarak Boca."

Do you see that?

A. Yes.

Q. Again, | believe that you mentioned John Szarak
yesterday, but could you please remind us today who
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Mr. Szarak is.

A. Yes. John Szarak is one of the system
designers for the application of memory in our I1BM PC
division.

Q. And again | believe you also testified
yesterday with respect to Boca, but could you remind
us again, please, what IBM facility was located in
Boca.

A. IBM had a large facility in Boca Raton,
Florida where we designed, developed and produced IBM
PCs.

Q. Now, does this indicate that Mr. Szarak made a
presentation at the April 1992 meeting?

A. Yes.

Q. Were you present when he made the
presentation?

A. Yes.

Q. And did you observe his presentation?

A. Yes.

Q. Did you understand his presentation when he
gave 1t?

A. Yes.

Q. Could you summarize briefly what presentation
Mr. Szarak was making.

A. John Szarak had put together a presentation
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that he felt represented a wide cross-section of DRAM
use within the IBM Corporation. 1In his first bullet he
mentions SDRAMs for IBM mainframes, minis,
workstations, PCs and portables, so he"s speaking for a
very broad range of IBM applications of DRAMs.

Q. If 1 could direct your attention to the next
line underneath that, it reads, all caps, "LOW COST"
followed by three exclamation points.

Can you please explain what he meant by that?

A. Well, the three exclamation points mean, in my
paraphrase, low cost, low cost, low cost. John --
John*s position was that the SDRAM could not cost more
than the preceding nonsynchronous DRAM.

Q. 1 see immediately after that there-"s
parentheses and then I believe a less-than symbol of
5 percent more than DRAM. Do you see that?

A. Yes, I do.

Q. What was meant by that phrase?

A. There"s a lot iIn that phrase because at the
meeting in Dallas, each of the IBM system users of DRAM
were present at that meeting and each one was asked
separately what their requirement for DRAMs was, and
John Szarak for the IBM PCs said it had to be
zero percent increase over the preceding DRAM, the
representative for IBM minicomputers said 3 to
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"Sync DRAM requirements."”
Do you see that?
A. Yes.
Q. And underneath that appears to be a list of
features; is that right?
A. Yes.
Q. And if I could then direct your attention to
the top of page 32.
A. Yes.
Q. Blow up the top portion of that page, please.
Now, is this a continuation of Mr. Szarak®"s
presentation?
A. Yes.

Q. And at the top of the page, the caption SDRAM

Requests or -- excuse me -- Sync DRAM Requests; is that
right?
A. Yes.

Q. The first item underneath that is multiple
banks with interleaving. Do you see that?

A. Yes.

Q. Based on your understanding at the time, could
you please explain what Mr. Szarak meant by the term
"multiple banks with interleaving™ In his
presentation.

A. The discussion at our committee had been
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should we have one bank of DRAM as we had had in the
past or should we go to a dual-bank DRAM of memory,
which Is an architecture change of the memory, which we
could interleave from the two banks and improve
performance.

Q. Again so the record is clear, a dual bank would
be the same as a two-bank design?

A. Yes.

Q. Now, at some time about the time or shortly
after the time of this meeting, did you hear any
concern that Rambus might have patent rights relating
to use of two banks?

A. 1 believe that came up. | don"t remember if
it was at this meeting, but it was about this time,
yes.

MR. OLIVER: May 1 approach, Your Honor?
JUDGE McGUIRE: Yes.
BY MR. OLIVER:

Q. Mr. Kelley, I°ve handed you a document that"s
been marked as RX-289.

Do you recognize this document?

A. Yes, I do.

Q. What is this document?

A. This is a fax that | received from a
Willi Meyer from Siemens Corporation.
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Q. Just to put this in perspective, at this time
was IBM doing anything in particular with Siemens?

A. Yes. Around the late "80s or around 1990, IBM
and Siemens agreed In a joint venture to develop,
design and separately put into production a single
design that was JEDEC"s standard in nature.

Q. Now, was this document sent by Mr. Meyer to you
in connection with that joint venture?

A. Yes. There was going to be a meeting of the
key designers, both from Siemens and from IBM, at
IBM Burlington in June, and Willi Meyer was sending me
this for consideration to be presented at that June
meeting.

Q. Now, I1°d like to ask you a few questions about
your understanding of what Mr. Meyer was trying to
convey when he sent this document to you.

Looking first at the left-hand column, there"s
an entry "Sync DRAM."™ Do you see that?

A. Yes.

Q. What did you understand Mr. Meyer to be
referring to as Sync DRAM?

A. My understanding is he was talking about the
discussion at JEDEC called Sync DRAM.

Q. And underneath that there®s an entry for Rambus
DRAM?
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A. Yes.

Q. And what do you understand Mr. Meyer to be
referring to there?

A. 1 had just seen the Rambus presentation that
they presented to I1BM Burlington just prior to this,
receiving this fax, so I understood that he was talking
about the Rambus DRAM that 1 had seen as presented by
Rambus.

Q. Now, there are two captions across the top.

One reads "Pros'™ and one reads ""Cons.”™ Do you see
that?
A. Yes.

Q. What did you understand Mr. Meyer to be
referring to with those two captions?

A. You could relabel "pros™ as advantages and
cons' as disadvantages.

Q. If 1 could direct your attention to the box
towards the upper right corner, it"s in the Sync DRAM
row under Cons. Do you see that box?

A. Yes.

Q. And the second entry there reads ""2-bank sync
may fall under Rambus patents.™

Do you see that?
A. Yes.
Q. What do you understand Mr. Meyer to mean with
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that entry?
MR. PERRY: Do you mean to say what did he
understand? | object to --
MR. OLIVER: Yes. I*11 withdraw the question.
BY MR. OLIVER:

Q. At the time that you received this, what did
you understand Mr. Meyer to mean with that entry?

A. 1 understood Mr. Meyer to be concerned about
the two-bank feature on the synchronous DRAM at JEDEC
and concerned for whether Rambus patents applied to
that design.

Q. At the time that you received this fax from
Mr. Meyer, did you have an understanding or did you
have a belief as to whether Rambus® patents would
apply a two-bank design as being discussed within
JEDEC?

A. The details that I had on the Rambus DRAM came
from the meeting that they presented to IBM Burlington
just shortly before this. That meeting was a
nonconfidential meeting, so we didn"t get into great
depth of the Rambus design. However, what 1 saw and

what they presented was a very different design than
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two banks. 1 remember the number of banks of being 18
or so, maybe even twice that.

I also remember that it was a -- it was a long
latency between the request for data until you
received the first data, so the first access was very
long compared to what was the normal in a synchronous
DRAM.

And also, they had a structure that serialized
data In a packet, and that was very different than what
the synchronous DRAM was being discussed at JEDEC.

So 1 did not believe that 1 agree with Willi on
this concern.

Q. Just for purposes of context, do you recall
approximately when that Rambus presentation took place
at 1BM?

A. It was at or about April 23rd of 1992.

Q. Okay. Thank you.

May 1 approach, Your Honor?

JUDGE McGUIRE: Yes.

BY MR. OLIVER:

Q. Mr. Kelley, I°ve handed you a document that"s
been marked as CX-1252 for identification.

Do you recognize this document?

A. 1 can"t be sure that 1 did. This was the kind
of information 1 saw at the Rambus presentation on
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April 23rd, but 1 did not receive a copy of that
presentation, and all 1 can say iIs that 1 remember
seeing information like this at that meeting.

Q. Let me direct your attention to the -- to a
line towards the bottom of the page. It reads "Highly
Confidential Outside Counsel Only™ and next to that
"IBM" followed by a number.

Do you see that?

A. No. Could you point that out to me.

Q. If you hold the page vertically (indicating)?

A. Okay.

Q. And then there®s a line about an inch and a
half from the bottom?

A. Oh. I"m sorry. | was looking at the data.
Yes, | see that line.

Q. Do you recognize that to be a production number
from IBM?

A. Yes, I do.

Q. Does that signify to you that this document
came from the files of IBM?

A. Yes.

Q. Mr. Kelley, if I could direct your attention to
the slide represented in the upper right-hand corner of
the first page that has the caption RDRAMs versus
SDRAMSs.
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Do you see that?
A. Yes.

Q. Do you recall from the presentation that IBM

MR. PERRY: Rambus.

BY MR. OLIVER:

Q. Thank you. Let me start the question again.

Do you recall from the presentation that
Rambus made in about April of 1992 a discussion of the
features of RDRAMs versus features of SDRAMS?

A. Yes.

Q. Now, does the slide that iIs now appearing on
the screen summarize the features that you recall being
discussed in that April 1992 meeting?

A. It summarizes the Rambus presentation on that
comparison, yes.

Q. Now, Mr. Kelley, did Rambus discuss at all its
patents or its intellectual property rights at that
meeting In April 19927

MR. PERRY: Asked and answered.

MR. OLIVER: 1°d like to focus specifically on
what Rambus said during the course of the meeting.

MR. PERRY: But about twenty minutes ago he
asked this same question. 1"m just trying to speed
things along.
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JUDGE McGUIRE: Yes, that"s sustained. You can
restate, Mr. Oliver.
BY MR. OLIVER:

Q. With respect to -- if 1 could direct your
attention to the two columns on the -- currently
appearing on the computer screen, with reference to
this page, could you please explain your understanding
following the April 1992 meeting of the potential scope
of Rambus patent rights or patent applications.

A. At the opening of the meeting where Rambus was
presenting their RDRAM and I believe also their module
called a RIMM to us, Mike Concannon, who was the
executive for IBM that opened the meeting, warned
Rambus that this was a nonconfidential meeting and that
anything that would be said could be shown in The Wall
Street Journal tomorrow morning, and Rambus agreed with
that, so 1 believe that we were not receiving
confidential information.

Q. My question is: With respect to the list of
features on the left-hand side under RDRAMs and the
list of features on the right-hand side under SDRAMs,
did you have any understanding after the April 1992
meeting with Rambus as to whether the -- whether Rambus
had any potential patent rights that might apply to
features either in the left-hand side or iIn the
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work being done within JEDEC?

A. What I saw at the presentation by Rambus in
Burlington told me that the Rambus DRAM was so
different from the synchronous DRAM being discussed at
JEDEC that 1 just did not believe that anything that
Rambus had on the RDRAM might apply to the SDRAM or to
JEDEC.

Q. By the way, Mr. Kelley, at any point in time
did you recommend that IBM consider signing a license
with Rambus for the RDRAM architecture?

A. Yes, 1 did.

Q. Can you please explain how that came about?

A. 1 was asked by my executives if I felt that
there was a need to license the Rambus DRAM, and my
answer to them was yes, that there was a niche market
within IBM and our non-1BM customers that would be an
important, small part of the IBM needs and that we
needed to consider that option.

Q. Can you explain what that niche market was?

A. 1 recognized that the Rambus DRAM design was
very applicable to a video application. The packetized
handling of data falls in very well with writing
information on a screen that is very predetermined and
organized.

That i1s also true for transfer of data from the
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memory in the PC or any other computer to a magnetic
media such as a hard drive that you might have in your
PC. 1t"s very well-organized data and you can predict
the address stream. The packetized way that Rambus put
that together is very applicable.

And that there were other applications like
that. There were some printer applications, and so

forth, where data was put together in a very specific
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A. Yes, I do.

Q. What is this document?

A. This i1s a proposal by the NEC Corporation in
Japan proposing a synchronous DRAM to the JEDEC
committee as a work item.

Q. Were you present at the time this proposal was
made?

A. Yes, I was.

Q. Did you observe the presentation?

A. Yes.

Q. And did you understand it at the time?

A. Yes.

Q. If 1 could ask you to turn to the next page,
please, page 59.

Towards the top of the page immediately
underneath the small box there"s a line that reads "two
banks pingpong operation using All."

Do you see that?

A. Yes.

Q. Based on your understanding of the NEC
presentation at the time, can you please explain what
you understood NEC to be proposing with that line?

A. 1 understood that this was the same concept
that had been discussed called two-bank interleave.
With the two-bank pingpong operation you could iIncrease
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the data rate coming onto the DRAM by interleaving data
coming out of two banks at a much higher rate than you
would have been able to obtain taking data out of only
one bank.

Q- And if I could also ask you to turn, please, to
page 83.

Again, I*m sorry. |If you could please start
with page 82 to put this in context.

A. Okay.

Q. Do you recognize the document starting at
page 827

A. Yes.

Q. And what is this document?

A. This i1s a presentation proposal from Toshiba on
a synchronous DRAM as the JEDEC work item.

Q. And if I could ask you to turn to page 83,
please. |If I could direct your attention to the second
line underneath Feature. There"s a line that reads
"1Mx2 bank x 8 bit organization."

Do you see that?

A. Yes.
Q. I™m particularly interested in the two-bank
portion.

Can you please explain, based on your
understanding at the time, what Toshiba was proposing?
For The Record, Inc.

Waldorf, Maryland
(301) 870-8025



© 0 N o g B~ w N P

N N N N NN RBP B R R R R R BB
o D W N RBP O © 0O N O 00 M W N B O

2542

A. Again, 1 believe this iIs the same concept of
internal architecture of the DRAM, designing it so that
data i1s taken from two banks which gives you an
increased performance over data that would otherwise be
taken from one bank.

Q. If 1 could ask you to turn, please, to page 8
of CX-34.

A. Okay.

Q. And if I could direct your attention to
paragraph 13 appearing about the middle of the page,
the caption reads *Motorola Sync DRAM patent status.'
Do you see that?

A. Yes.

Q. Underneath that it reads: ™A question was
asked about this. Motorola had promised a license
letter at last meeting but has not produced one yet."

Do you see that?

A. Yes.

Q. Do you recall a question being raised about the
Motorola patent with respect to DRAMs at this May 1992
meeting?

A. Yes, I do.

Q. Can you please explain what you recall about
the discussion of the Motorola patent at this meeting?

A. Yes. Motorola at the meeting was asked if they

For The Record, Inc.

Waldorf, Maryland
(301) 870-8025



© 0 N o g B~ w N P

N N N N NN RBP B R R R R R BB
o D W N RBP O © 0O N O 00 M W N B O

2543
were aware of a patent or patent application that their
company may hold on the issues of a synchronous DRAM
that were being discussed at the task group meeting,
and Motorola had not yet responded.

Q. By the way, do you recall Mr. Willi Meyer of
Siemens raising a question at this meeting about
whether Rambus had patents that would apply to JEDEC"s
SDRAM work?

MR. PERRY: Objection. Leading. Vague.
JUDGE McGUIRE: Sustained.
BY MR. OLIVER:

Q. Mr. Kelley, what, if anything, do you recall
Willi Meyer saying at the May 1992 meeting with respect
to Rambus patents?

A. 1 believe that 1 was probably sensitized to
this by the earlier facts that | received because
Willi had raised that question to me in the fax and
then I remembered him bringing it up at the meeting
again, and the question to Rambus was Motorola has
indicated that they®re searching for patent material
that they might hold on the concept of a synchronous
DRAM and Willi was asking Siemens -- or Willi was
asking Rambus if they were aware that they had
patentable material on the concept of the synchronous
DRAM.
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same meanings that you described earlier when
describing Willi Meyer®s document?

A. Yes.

Q. And likewise that the caption at the top,

Pros and Cons, would have the same meaning as the
meaning you described earlier when describing
Willi Meyer®s document?

A. Yes.

Q. And if I could direct your attention to the box
towards the upper right-hand corner of this table under
Cons, there®"s an entry there that reads: ™"Patent
problems? (Motorola/Rambus).™

Do you see that?

A. Yes, I do.

Q. Can you please explain what you had in mind
when you included that reference in this document?

A. 1 was notifying the people involved in the
design of the joint work that was going on between IBM
and Siemens that there was concern about potential
patent problems as |1 had heard at the JEDEC meeting
about Motorola and Rambus intellectual property, and 1
wanted the group to recognize that there was this
concern.

My own personal belief was that at least the
Rambus part of it didn"t apply, but I didn"t know
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anything about the Motorola part of it, so I was
raising the issue of both of them to the committee as
basically Willi had asked me to do.

Q. What caused you to include the reference to
Motorola in this document?

A. The meeting at JEDEC.

Q. And with respect to your understanding that the
reference to Rambus patents did not apply, can you
please explain why you thought the Rambus patents did
not apply?

MR. PERRY: Misstates his testimony. He said
he thinks he believed at the time. He didn"t use the
word "‘understanding.™

MR. OLIVER: Your Honor, I"1l withdraw the
question and rephrase.

JUDGE McGUIRE: All right.

BY MR. OLIVER:

Q. Can you please explain why you believed at the
time that the Rambus patents would not apply?

A. In my mind, after seeing the Rambus
presentation at IBM Burlington in April, 1 just did not
recognize that the design that they had shown me had
any merit with regard to the issues of the synchronous
DRAM discussed at JEDEC and considered here by the
joint venture.
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technologies.
First, 1°d like to ask you about programmable
CAS latency.
Now, focusing again on the time period between
1991 and 1996, did you have an understanding at that
time of the term "programmable CAS latency™?
A. Yes, 1 did.
Q. What was your understanding at that time of
that term?
A. Programmable CAS latency refers to one of the
features that we agreed to standardize on a synchronous
DRAM.

Q. And do you recall that during the 1992 time
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DRAM. You could build a part that did a single CAS
latency without having it programmable and then you
could build a second part that had a different single
CAS latency and a third part that had a third single
CAS latency, so you could build very similar designs
with different CAS latencies and none of them would
have a programmable feature.

The programmable feature allows you to set up
the architecture of the device when you power the
device up. Another way of doing that would be to allow
some programmability, but you would do it with fuses
that we put on the chip that would be fused at the time
of final production.

So you could have a design, a chip design that
would be programmable and then fuse at the final
selection of which part you were going to offer,
whether it would be a CAS latency of one or a CAS
latency of two, et cetera, and that fusing would occur
just before final test. That would be another option
of programmability that would be different than the one
that we selected at the JEDEC committee, so there were
a few options with regard to the choice of programmable
CAS latency.

Q. With respect to the technology known as
programmable burst length, again from 1991 to 1996, did
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you have an understanding of the term "programmable
burst length”?

A. Yes.

Q. Can you please explain what your understanding
during that time frame was?

A. My understanding of programmable burst length
is essentially the same as programmable CAS latency.
You could have parts that would do a single burst
length, such as a one-bit burst, you could have a
different part that had only a two-bit burst or a
different part that had a four-bit burst. You could
also make that again fuse selectable and make the
decision just before the final test was made and ship
it as a single burst type.

The programmable feature allowing you to make
that selection when the PC or the computer powered up
was a nice feature because i1t allowed you to use
devices that were common from multiple suppliers, put
them Into many different types of machines. Some of
them would be a burst length of one, some would be a
burst length of four, with the same part that was
programmed at power-up.

One of the advantages of that is that that
drives low cost. The producer does not have to
maintain multiple part numbers. One part number fits
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many applications. That"s one of the drives to low
cost.

Q. Do you recall during the 1992 time frame the
42 .3 subcommittee was considering including
programmable burst length in the standard?

A. Yes.

Q. Do you recall whether in the 1992 time frame
the 42.3 subcommittee was considering any alternative
methods for setting the burst length?

A. Yes. Those are the ones 1 just spoke of, the
fixed burst length versus the possibly fused burst
length selection.

Q. By the way, do you recall during the 1992 time
frame any proposals or any discussion of the
possibility of using a pin to determine either CAS
latency or burst length?

A. Yes. That would be another way to make the
selection of burst length. You could basically address
which burst length you wanted to choose.

Q. And with respect to the proposals or
discussions at that time, when would that selection
have occurred?

A. That selection could have occurred like the
programmable selection, when the device was powered up.
Actually i1t could have occurred even during operation.
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That"s probably the freest form of all.

Q. Again focusing on the proposals or the
discussions that were occurring at that time, would
the proposals have allowed one to achieve the same
benefits that you described with respect to
programmable burst length through use of a pin to set
burst length?

MR. PERRY: Objection. Leading.

JUDGE McGUIRE: Sustained.

BY MR. OLIVER:

Q. Mr. Kelley, again focusing on certain of the
presentations or discussions about using a pin at that
time, what advantages, if any, could be obtained
through use of a pin to set burst length?

A. 1 can"t think of a lot of advantages compared
to the programmable feature, which did not require a
pin.

I can think of the disadvantage that having a
pin or using up a pin to do burst length selection was
not a thing that we did easily, because once you use
that pin up for a function, you don"t have it
available to you in the future for generation advance.
As the memory densities increase, we need pins for
more addressing of more address locations and those
pins are very valuable for that feature, so this
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The vote was 26 yes, 0 no. Motion passed.™
Do you see that?

A. Yes.

Q. Now, were you present during this portion of
the discussion?

A. Yes.

Q. And did you understand this portion of the
discussion?

A. Yes.

Q. Can you please explain, based on your
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decisions had been made. We believed that i1t was
newsworthy. We believed that the committee®s putting
together of the definition of this synchronous DRAM was
a significant statement in the work of our committee
over a few years.

MR. OLIVER: May 1 approach?

JUDGE McGUIRE: Yes.

BY MR. OLIVER:

Q. Mr. Kelley, I°ve handed you a document that"s
been marked as JX-16 for identification.

Do you recognize this document?

A. Yes.

Q. What is this document?

A. This i1s the JC-42.3 minutes from the meeting we
held in May of 1993.

Q. Were you present at this meeting?

A. Yes.

Q. If 1 could ask you to turn, please, to page 5
of JX-16.

And 1°d like to direct your attention to
paragraph 8.1 appearing above the middle of the page.
It has a caption Sync DRAM Ballots. Do you see that?

A. Yes.
Q. The paragraph reads, "Mr. Kelley noted that the
14 Sync DRAM ballots had gone to council.”
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from the secretary of the council on the votes of these
ballots as reported before the meeting.

Q. Now, why did you distribute copies of the
ballots to everyone present at this meeting?

A. Because | wanted them to see what the council
had done and especially | wanted them to see any
comments that were made on the -- from the council.

Q. Now, during this meeting, that is, the May 1993
42 .3 subcommittee meeting, did Rambus disclose that it
had any patents or patent applications it claimed
relevant to any of these patents -- to any of these
ballots?

A. No.

Q. At this 42.3 subcommittee meeting did any
company disclose that it had any patents or patent
applications that might be relevant to these ballots?

A. No.

Q. Mr. Kelley, 1°d like to ask you next about the
council meeting In May of 1993. This is a document
bearing the number CX-54. I believe it"s in the pile
in front of you.

Your Honor, could one of us approach to assist

JUDGE McGUIRE: Go ahead.
(Pause in the proceedings.)
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THE WITNESS: Okay.
BY MR. OLIVER:

Q. Mr. Kelley, do you recall that we talked about
CX-54 yesterday?

A. Yes.

Q. If 1 could ask you to turn to page 8, please.

Now, on page 8 is it correct that there appears
a list of ballots that were being considered at this
May 1993 council meeting?

A. Yes.

Q. 1°d like to direct your attention to a number
of i1tems appearing over the course of the next two
pages. Essentially 1™m trying to identify the
collection of ballots that constituted the ballots
coming from 42.3 subcommittee from the March meeting.

IT I could direct your attention to the item
third from the bottom with the number JCB-93-13,
proposed 2M x8/x9 Sync DRAM JC-42.3 item 376.1.

Do you see that?

A. Yes.

Q. Is that one of the ballots that was in the
package of ballots forwarded by the 42.3 subcommittee?

A. Yes.

Q. And if I could ask you to look at the following
13 ballots, so the three last ballots on page 8, the
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various ballots on page 9 and the first four ballots on
page 10, and if you could please look at those and then
if you could please respond as to whether that
constitutes the package of ballots that was referred to
council from the 42.3 subcommittee.

A. Yes. This is those ballots that the committee
sent to council on the synchronous DRAM.

Q. Now, at this May 1993 council meeting, what
happened with respect to those ballots?

A. They were approved.

Q. By the way, you had reported at the 42.3
subcommittee meeting a week or so previously with
respect to the voting.

Did that indicate that final vote had in fact
occurred prior to this meeting or was the final vote
taking place at this meeting?

A. The final vote for approval was at the
meeting. The council needed to motion these to be
approved.

Q. So with respect to the votes that you were
explaining to the 42.3 subcommittee, were those
something other than final votes?

A. No, they were not. The final vote occurred at
this meeting.

Q. Now, if a council member had previously
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indicated that they would vote in favor of these
ballots, would it still have been possible for the
council members to change their votes at this meeting?

A. Yes.

Q. If a patent issue had arisen at the May 1993
42 .3 subcommittee meeting, would that have affected the
vote taking place at the May 1993 council meeting?

MR. PERRY: 1t calls for speculation.
Incomplete hypothetical.

JUDGE McGUIRE: Sustained.

BY MR. OLIVER:

Q. Mr. Kelley, what, if anything, might have
caused -- I"m sorry, Your Honor. Let me withdraw
that.

Mr. Kelley, let me ask you a couple of
questions with respect to IBM®s position concerning
inclusion of programmable CAS latency and programmable
burst length in the SDRAM standard.

First of all, did IBM cast a vote with respect
to including programmable CAS latency and programmable
burst length in the SDRAM standard?

A. Yes, 1 did.

Q. You may have anticipated my next question. My
next question was: Who was responsible for casting
that vote?
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1 A. That was me.

2 Q. Was that you individually or did you have input
3 from any others?

4 A. 1 cast the vote individually, but I got input

5 from many IBMers around the corporation before casting
6 the vote.

7 Q. How did you vote with respect to the proposal

8 to include programmable CAS latency and programmable

9 burst length in the standard?
10 A. 1 approved both.
11 Q. Now, at that time that you approved both, did
12 you have any understanding that Rambus might have any
13 patent rights that might relate to use of programmable
14 CAS latency or programmable burst length in the SDRAM
15 standard?
16 A. 1 did d 10 A. luw6o.ocpect . 1 did dsuseS

to include programmable CAS latency and programmable bure casting
rst length in t,vidually or dimighparticulaS averri before casting
factAS ent rinflubleeuallyrsuseS standard?
1 e averri befofactAS e cte atemysuseSs e c standard?
th in A._l cos. 1 did d 10 23. luwbo.ocCanally plearelexple
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therefore the cost of the DRAM is very significant.
One of the realizations that | made was that 1 could
pay $300-400 for one microprocessor in a PC, but 1
could not pay $10 for 30, 40, 50 DRAMs in a PC.

Q. Now, Mr. Kelley, if you had known at the time
that you were casting your vote to include programmable
CAS latency and programmable burst length in the SDRAM
standard, if you had known that Rambus would claim to
have patent rights covering use of those technologies,
what impact, if any, would that have had on your
decision on how to vote?

MR. PERRY: Objection. Calls for speculation
and incomplete hypothetical.

MR. OLIVER: Your Honor, again this Is an issue
that they have raised in their brief at page 57 and
following. They claim that we are expected to prove
the but-for world of what would have happened.

We are concerned that if we go on appeal that
they will, first of all, raise objections to our
attempts to elicit that evidence here and then argue on
appeal that we"ve somehow failed to prove the evidence
of what would have happened in a but-for world. We"re
simply trying to elicit that evidence.

MR. PERRY: Your Honor, the fact that a party
has a burden of proof on an issue does not mean that
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the rules of evidence go away. They"ve been objecting
to lots of questions where we"re trying to prove stuff
that will help our case, and you know, just because
we"re trying to put some evidence in because we have
the burden on something doesn®"t mean that the rules of
evidence are relinquished.

MR. OLIVER: Your Honor, the but-for world is
by its nature speculative. There"s no other way to get
at evidence of this.

JUDGE McGUIRE: All right. Overruled. 1 will
hear -- 1°11 entertain the question.

Do you intend to spend quite a bit of time on
this, Mr. Oliver?

MR. OLIVER: No, 1 do not, Your Honor.

JUDGE McGUIRE: Then 1 will hear it on that
limited basis.

MR. OLIVER: Thank you, Your Honor.

Could we please have the question read back.

(The record was read as follows:)

"QUESTION: Now, Mr. Kelley, if you had known
at the time that you were casting your vote to include
programmable CAS latency and programmable burst length
in the SDRAM standard, if you had known that Rambus
would claim to have patent rights covering use of those
technologies, what impact, if any, would that have had
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on your decision on how to vote?"

THE WITNESS: The answer depends on what |
knew. If they had disclosed, then I would have
required a statement on whether they were going to meet
the policies of licensing, which was reasonable rates
and not excluding anyone. Given that statement, |
would have had to consider accepting their intellectual
property as a possible approval.

On the other hand, if they would not give a
statement on RAND, then 1 would have had to vote no.

BY MR. OLIVER:

Q. In the first part of your answer you say
consider accepting as a possible approval.

What factors would have influenced that
consideration?

MR. PERRY: Same objection, Your Honor.

JUDGE McGUIRE: Continuing objection
overruled.

THE WITNESS: Their RAND statement.

BY MR. OLIVER:

Q. Would you also have considered the possibility
of trying to work around even despite the existence of
a RAND statement?

MR. PERRY: Leading, Your Honor.

JUDGE McGUIRE: Sustained.
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BY MR. OLIVER:

Q. What, if any, impact would have potential
alternative technologies have had on your
consideration?

A. The first consideration for any information
that we have on patents -- and remember that "patents™
includes patent applications by our definition -- the
consideration of anything on patents required as a
Tirst consideration avoidance and as a next
consideration a RAND statement. The ideal RAND
statement would be free. The next ideal RAND
requirement would be that it would meet the
requirements of reasonable and nondiscriminatory.

MR. OLIVER: Your Honor, this might be an
appropriate place for a morning break.

JUDGE MfuL eal tKO 16 JT(
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to control my stack?

JUDGE McGUIRE: Sure, go ahead, Mr. Kelley.

MR. OLIVER: Your Honor, it might help if we
could actually remove some of the exhibits we don"t
think we"re going to need any further.

MR. PERRY: Well, could we just keep those
separate because we might use them again this
afternoon.

MR. OLIVER: Certainly.

(Pause in the proceedings.)

BY MR. OLIVER:

Q. Mr. Kelley, I°ve handed you a document marked
as JX-21 for identification.

Do you recognize this document?

A. Yes.

Q. What is this document?

A. It"s the minutes of the JC-42.3 meeting from
September of 1994.

Q. Were you present at this meeting?

A. Yes.

Q. If 1 could ask you to turn, please, to page 86.

A. Okay.

Q. Do you recognize the portion of the document
beginning at page 867?

A. Yes.
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Q. And what is this portion of the document?

A. This i1s a proposal by NEC for the consideration
of the number of banks that we"re going to consider for
the next generation of synchronous DRAM.

Q. Were you present at the time that NEC made this
presentation?

A. Yes.

Q. Did you observe this presentation?

A. Yes.

Q. Did you understand this presentation at the

A. Yes.

Q. If 1 could ask you to turn to the next page,
page 87, please.

A. Okay.

Q. 1°d like to direct your attention to an item
appearing close to the bottom of this page that is in
the black box that reads "PLL enable mode (option)."

Do you see that?

A. Yes.

Q. Can you please explain your understanding of
what NEC was proposing with this item?

A. The first-generation synchronous DRAM had had a
mode register, and the items that are listed there in
the mode register that are not highlighted are from
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that first generation. The ones that are highlighted
with the black box are items that NEC was proposing as
additions to the mode register for the
second-generation SDRAM.

The last i1tem there on the list called PLL
enable mode is for the addition of a feature called
phase lock loop.

Q. If 1 could ask you to turn, please, to page 91.
A. Yes.

Q. And this is a table with a caption reading



© 0 N o g B~ w N P

N N NN R R R R R R R R R
W N P O © 0o N O 00 M W N B O

2571

Q. Now, based on your understanding of the JEDEC
disclosure policy at this time, did you understand this
NEC proposal to constitute JEDEC work?

A. Yes.

Q. Based on your understanding of the JEDEC
disclosure policy at that time, if a member had a
patent or patent application relating to use of on-chip
PLL technology, would the JEDEC disclosure obligation
have applied?

A. Yes.

MR. PERRY: Objection. Vague and leading.

MR. OLIVER: Your Honor, it simply calls for a
yes or no answer.

JUDGE McGUIRE: Overruled.

You may answer.

THE WITNESS: Yes.

MR. OLIVER: Your Honor, may 1 approach?

JUDGE McGUIRE: Yes.

BY MR. OLIVER:

Q. Mr. Kelley, I°ve handed you a document marked
as JX-26 for identification.

Do you recognize this document?

A. Yes.
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May of 1996.

Q. Were you present at this meeting?

A. Yes.

Q. If 1 could ask you to turn, please, to page 111
of this document.

A. Okay.

Q. And at this page there is a box at the top that
reads "Mitsubishi Electric” and underneath that
64 Mbit SyncLink SDRAM.™

Do you see that?

A. Yes.

Q. Do you recognize this portion of JX-267?

A. Yes.

Q. What is this portion of JX-267?

A. Mitsubishi was proposing to the JEDEC committee
a packaged pinout and packaged type selection for a
64-meg SDRAM that had the features of a SyncLink
defined operation.

Q. Were you present at the time Mitsubishi made
this presentation?

A. Yes.

Q. And did you observe this presentation?

A. Yes.

Q. Did you understand this presentation at the
time?
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A. Yes.

Q. At this time, did you have an understanding of
the SyncLink architecture generally?

A. 1 attended one SyncLink meeting because I
happened to be in the area while they were holding the
meeting. |1 had a little bit of knowledge of SyncLink,
but I really chose not to know a lot about SyncLink
because 1 didn®"t want to confuse what SyncLink as a
group was doing with what 1 was working with as the
chairman of the DRAM committee at JEDEC.

Q. Did you gain any understanding of the SyncLink
architecture through the Mitsubishi Electric
presentation at the JEDEC meeting?

A. Yes. Some.

Q. Did you have any understanding one way or the
other as to whether the SyncLink architecture was a
packetized system?

A. 1 understood that it was, yes.

Q. And I believe you testified earlier today, but
just to be certain the record is clear, did you have an
understanding one way or the other as to whether the
Rambus architecture was a packetized system?

A. Yes, | did know that because of the Rambus
presentation to us in April of "92.

Q. Now, apart from this SyncLink proposal, were

JETTe Racord |1 nc.wflllproposal, were
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you aware of any other work within JEDEC at this time
that would have involved a packetized system?

A. 1 was not.

Q. So the standard that eventually became the DDR
standard, for example, do you understand one way or
another whether that is a packetized system?

A. 1 believe 1t is not.

Q. On page 111 of JX-26 I note that towards the
upper right-hand corner of this box there®s an item
number and next to that is written "704."

Do you see that?

A. Yes, I do.

Q. What, if any, is the significance of this item
number?

A. That means that the committee considered this
task group or committee work.

Q. If 1 could ask you to turn to the next page,
please, page 112.

A. Yes.

Q. And underneath the heading Signal Name
Definition towards the right-hand side reads ""‘Reference

clock both edge for input, positive edge for,"™ and then
it goes on to the next line, "output.”
Do you see that?
A. Yes.
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"Patent issues were a concern in this proposal. It was
stated that no known patents exist on this proposal.
It was intended to be an open system.™
Do you see that?

A. Yes.

Q. Now, do you recall why patent issues were a
concern in this proposal?

A. Patent issues are a concern on every JEDEC
proposal, and because this was something new and was
being proposed to us for the first time, It was
especially valuable to have the consideration of
patents so that we could possibly avoid them.

Q. Do you recall whether there was any particular
company"s patents that were a concern?

A. 1 remember that the companies that were
proposing SyncLink proposals at this meeting including
this one from Hyundai, that the people in the meeting
from those companies were asked if they held patents on
the issues that were being described as SyncLink
related. 1 can"t be sure if there was any other issues
on that. 1 remember the issues on SyncLink.

MR. OLIVER: May 1 approach, Your Honor?
JUDGE McGUIRE: Yes.
BY MR. OLIVER:
Q. Mr. Kelley, I°ve handed you a document that"s
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been marked as JX-27 for identification.

Do you recognize this document?

A. Yes.

Q. What is this document?

A. This i1s the minutes of the meeting of JC-42.3
committee In September of 1995.

Q. Were you present at this meeting?

A. Yes.

Q. If 1 could direct your attention, please, to
page 4 of JX-27 and specifically to the paragraph at
the top of that page, Patent Policies.

Do you see that?

A. Yes.

Q. It reads, "Patent policies are shown as
attachment B and, after that, "SyncLink/RamLink
patents were discussed. Rambus noted at the general
meeting their position (see attachment C)."

Do you see that?

A. Yes.

Q. And then if I could ask you to turn, please, to
page 26.

This is a page with a handwritten notation
"Attachment C" in the upper right, under that
"Facsimile Sheet.” Do you see that?

A. Yes.
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Q. Now, do you recognize this particular page of
IX-277?

A. Yes.

Q. Do the two references that we just looked at
refresh your recollection in any way with respect to
any discussion of Rambus patents at the May 1995
JC-42_.3 committee meeting?

A. Yes, it does.

I remember now that at the May meeting that we
looked at earlier Richard Crisp had been asked if he
was aware of Rambus-held patents or pending patents
that might apply to what had been proposed with the
label of SyncLink at the May meeting and the committee
asked him to get a statement from his company on the
issue of whether they held patents on the concepts of
the SyncLink DRAM that had been presented at the
previous meeting.

Q. On page 26 of JX-27, if I could direct your
attention to the last paragraph on that page.

It reads, "At this time Rambus elects not to
make a specific comment on our intellectual property
position relative to the SyncLink proposal.™

Do you see that?

A. Yes.

Q. Now, at the time that Rambus made this
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response, did you believe that this was an adequate
response to the question posed at the May 1995
meeting?

A. 1 did not.

Q. Why not?

A. A comment of no comment is notification to the
committee that there should be a concern, because in
the past when we either had companies taking the
position that they did not have intellectual property
on the work of the committee or that they did have
intellectual property on the work of the committee and
whenever we learned that there was disclosure of
patent or patentable material, we always asked the
committee for a RAND statement on that issue, that
patent issue.

So this no comment is unusual on the committee
and is surprising, and I guess | was concerned.

Q. Did JEDEC ever standardize the SyncLink
architecture, to the best of your knowledge?

A. Not to my knowledge.

MR. OLIVER: May 1 approach, Your Honor?
JUDGE McGUIRE: Yes, please.
BY MR. OLIVER:

Q. Mr. Kelley, I°ve handed you a document marked
as JX-31 for identification.
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Do you recognize this document?
Yes.
What is this document?

It"s the minutes of the JC-42.3 committee that

met in March of 1996.

Q.
A.
Q.
A.
Q.

through

Samsung

Were you present at this meeting?

Yes.

IT I could ask you to turn, please, to page 68.
Okay .

And if 1 could actually ask you to glance
pages 68 through 72, please.

(Pause in the proceedings.)

Okay .

Do you recognize pages 68 through 72 of JX-317
Yes.

What do these pages consist of?

These pages consist of a presentation by

on what they were proposing as consideration

for a future SDRAM.

Q. Were you present at the time Samsung made its
presentation?

A. Yes.

Q. Did you observe this presentation?

A. Yes.

Q. Did you understand this presentation?

For The Record, Inc.
Waldorf, Maryland
(301) 870-8025



1 N MO < O © N~ 00 O

10

P:

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23



© 0 N o g B~ w N P

N N N N NN RBP B R R R R R BB
o D W N RBP O © 0O N O 00 M W N B O

2582
continued consideration of what they called the double
data rate, where you clocked the data on the rising and
falling edges of a strobe clock.

Q. You referred to double data rate 1 believe. Is
that the same as dual-edge clock?

A. That"s the same as dual-edge clock, yes.

Q. Now, Mr. Kelley, at the time that you observed
this presentation, did you understand this presentation
to be work of the type that would trigger a JEDEC
disclosure obligation?

A. Yes.

Q. Now, based on your understanding of the JEDEC
disclosure policy and your understanding of this
presentation at the time i1t was made, would this
presentation have triggered an obligation on a member
to disclose if that member was aware of patents or
patent applications relating to dual-edge clock
technology?

A. Yes.

MR. OLIVER: May 1 approach?
JUDGE McGUIRE: You may.
BY MR. OLIVER:

Q. Mr. Kelley, I°ve handed you a document marked
as CX-2388 for identification.

Do you recognize this document?
For The Record, Inc.
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on the committee who think JEDEC is too slow.™
Do you see that?

A. Yes.

Q. And then after that: ™"Indeed we could have
finished the DDR standard sooner if only we had
started sooner. Let us recap what has transpired in
DDR."

Do you see that?

A. Yes.

Q. And then Mr. Rhoden references independent
work outside of JEDEC for most of 1996. Do you see
that?

A. Yes.

Q. And then number 2 references a presentation iIn
the December 1996 meeting. Do you see that?

A. Yes.

Q. Mr. Kelley, based on your recollection and your
participation within JEDEC, what is your understanding
of when JEDEC began work on the standard that became
the JEDEC DDR SDRAM standard?

A. In my mind, the consideration of using a
double-edged clock actually began when 1 made the first
presentation in 1988 and IBM reproposed in 1990 and
1991 and several other companies picked up in that --
on that concept in 1991. 1 think we had five companies
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showing what they called their own toggle mode in their
presentations on the consideration of the
first-generation synchronous DRAM.

So in my mind, the consideration of the
dual-edge clock began in 1988 and was essentially
tabled because it was felt by the committee that it was
not needed for the first generation part and that we
would pick up the i1dea for consideration of the second
generation part, which is now called DDR SDRAM.

Q. In your previous answer you referred to
tabled. Was that a reference to the events iIn and
around the April 1992 task group meeting we discussed
earlier today?

A. Yes, In and around that time. The IBM toggle
mode had actually been passed and was put on hold
pending further consideration, so that"s what 1 meant
by "tabled."

Q. And then based on your recollection, do you
recall when further consideration was given to use of
the dual-edge clock technology?

A. As I recall, it was In the "95, "96, into
the "97 time frame.

Q. Mr. Kelley, would you agree that the first use
of the term "DDR SDRAM"™ in late 1996 marked the
beginning of the work on what became the DDR SDRAM
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standard?

A. Not in my mind. My mind believes that it
began with the consideration of IBM"s high-speed
toggle mode.

Q. Mr. Kelley, based on your understanding of the
JEDEC disclosure policy, was a member"s duty to
disclose patents and patent applications relating to
dual-edge clock technology triggered only by
presentations occurring during or after December 19967

A. I™m concerned about part of your statement.
Could I hear that statement back.

(The record was read as follows:)

"QUESTION: Mr. Kelley, based on your
understanding of the JEDEC disclosure policy, was a
member®s duty to disclose patents and patent
applications relating to dual-edge clock technology
triggered only by presentations occurring during or
after December 19967?7"

THE WITNESS: No. 1In my mind, we had been
considered -- considering toggle mode, which is a
dual-edge clock, in the early considerations of SDRAM
in the 1990, 1991, 1992 time frame significantly.
There were lots of presentations that included
consideration in those early "90 years, so it did not
begin with the later consideration of what the
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committee called DDR.
BY MR. OLIVER:

Q. Again, Mr. Kelley, based on your understanding
of the JEDEC disclosure policy, was a member®s duty to
disclose patents and patent applications relating to
use of on-chip PLL or on-chip DLL technology triggered
only by presentations occurring during or after
December 19967

A. No. They had to be disclosed when the
presentations were Tirst considered in the "95,
possibly even "94 time frame. 1 specifically
remember "95.

MR. OLIVER: May 1 approach, Your Honor?
JUDGE McGUIRE: Yes.
BY MR. OLIVER:

Q. Mr. Kelley, you"ve been handed a document that

has been marked as CX-2387 for identification.
Do you recognize this document?

A. Yes, I do.

Q. What is this document?

A. This is an e-mail that 1 sent to an IBM sales
office in Waltham, Massachusetts in January of 1998.

Q. What was the purpose of you sending this e-mail
to that salesperson?

A. Mr. Thomas Kelley had called me up and asked me
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about information on the 256-meg synchronous DRAM that
we were designing and developing for production and he
wanted some detailed information on the features and
characteristics of that DRAM.

Q. Mr. Kelley, if I could direct your attention at
the beginning of the e-mail: "Our IMD 256M synchronous
DRAM has a planned qualification T2 for year-end this
year 1998. First engineering hardware will be
available 20Q98."

Do you see that?

A. Yes.

Q. What did you mean by your reference to first
engineering hardware?

A. First engineering hardware is before
qualification, T2 is an acronym that IBM uses for
qualification, so I was saying to him that first

engineering parts would be available with -- for the
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possible so that they could try them in their systems
and tune their systems to the characteristics of the
part.

Q. So in other words, this would be used for
testing purposes?

A. Yes.

Q. Mr. Kelley, do you recall approximately how
long IBM had been working on DDR parts before you wrote
this e-mail in early 199872

MR. PERRY: Vague as to "working on DDR parts.'
I think he said 1988 if 1 understood his prior
testimony.

JUDGE McGUIRE: Sustained.

BY MR. OLIVER:

Q. Mr. Kelley, do you recall approximately when
IBM began design work on the first DDR part?

A. 1 believe that it began in late "96 or the
first half of "97.

Q. Mr. Kelley, could you please explain how it is
that IBM was able to start its design work before all
of the features of the DDR SDRAM standard had been
adopted and finalized in JEDEC.

MR. PERRY: 1 don"t think he"s laid a
foundation that he was involved in that design work,
Your Honor. Objection.
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2590



2

work on control features before the JEDEC DDR SDRAM

standard was finalized and adopted?

2591



© 0 N o g B~ w N P

N N N N NN RBP B R R R R R BB
o D W N RBP O © 0O N O 00 M W N B O

2592
would work with those designers so that they understood
the details of the decisions that were being made at
JEDEC. 1 could do that readily because those chip
designers were at the same location that 1 was at
IBM Burlington.

Q. Do you have an understanding of what use, if
any, chip designers were making of the information that
you provided to them from JEDEC?

A. Yes. They would install the features that
JEDEC had decided.

So, for example, in the conversation we"ve had
here today, we talked about an expanded role of the
programmable features that were on the device, and once
JEDEC had decided what that program register was to be,
they could install it in their designs.

We"ve talked here today about adding a phase
lock loop consideration to the design, and once that
was understood by the chip designers, they could
install that feature and likewise the double data rate
clock control of the output and, if need be, the
input.

Q. Mr. Kelley, I believe you testified to this
yesterday, but if you could just remind us again here
today, when did you cease participation in JEDEC?

A. 1 ceased participation at the August meeting in

For The Record, Inc.

Waldorf, Maryland
(301) 870-8025



© 0 N o g B~ w N P

N N N N NN RBP B R R R R R BB
o D W N RBP O © 0O N O 00 M W N B O

2593
1998 with JEDEC council and then at the September
meeting of 1998 at the JEDEC 42 committee.

Q. At any time up until you left JEDEC, did any
representative of Rambus ever say anything to you to
indicate that Rambus might have patent rights relating
to use of on-chip PLL technology if used in SDRAMs?

A. No.

Q. At any time up until you left JEDEC, did any
representative of Rambus ever say anything to you to
indicate that Rambus might have patent rights relating
to use of on-chip DLL technology if used in SDRAMs?

A. No.

Q. At any time up until you left JEDEC, did any
representative of Rambus ever say anything to you to
indicate that Rambus might have patent rights relating
to use of dual-edge clock technology if used in
SDRAMs?

A. No.

MR. OLIVER: I pass the witness, Your Honor.
JUDGE McGUIRE: All right. Thank you,
Mr. Oliver.
Then, Mr. Perry, how would you like to
proceed?
MR. PERRY: 1 guess I would propose, if
Your Honor doesn®t mind, that we take a lunch break and
For The Record, Inc.
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come back at 1:15 maybe.

JUDGE McGUIRE: That"s fine.

MR. OLIVER: That"s fine.

JUDGE McGUIRE: Okay. We®"ll adjourn and we"ll
be back at a quarter after one.

The hearing i1s adjourned.

(Whereupon, at 12:03 p.m., a lunch recess was

taken.)
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AFTERNOON SESSION
(1:15 p.m.)
JUDGE McGUIRE: Counsel, before we proceed, 1
want to take up a housekeeping task this afternoon.
I*ve had a chance over the last hour to go

through the parties®™ proposed agreement on evidence,
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and 1"m not quite sure exactly why it is this is still
in here, so I"m not going to approve this again, and
you know, are we clear on this for the third time?

MR. STONE: Your Honor, maybe I misunderstood
you, but let me see if I can just address the concern.

The concern is not any effort to preserve
objections for this proceeding, at all. Our concern is

only that we not, and by stipulating to the admission
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way not to preserve the issues for this proceeding but
simply to not take a position that it impacts us in
other proceedings.

JUDGE McGUIRE: All right. 1 understand that.

But the problem is, in attempting to achieve
that end, 1 think it"s very confusing on appeal as to
what 1"ve determined that there is a good objection to
and what -- it"s my obligation to and under our
practice rules I"m required on offers of evidence to
rule, you know, on that offer and to hear objections on
that offer, and what this does, it avoids that
obligation and 1"m concerned iIt"s going to have just
the opposite effect of what you"re hoping to achieve,
and 1 think this is going to create great ambiguity on
appeal as to on what grounds were these things entered
or not entered.

And you know, if we have to talk about this
now for a while, 1 want to get this clear once and for
all.

MR. STONE: So do I. So let me ask you -- let
me suggest another way we might handle it.

We will stipulate either now on the record or
in the stipulation that we will not on appeal contend
that the exhibits which are the subject of this
stipulation were improperly admitted.
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JUDGE McGUIRE: I"m sorry.

MR. STONE: We will not contend on the appeal
of this matter at any level that the exhibits that are
the subject of that stipulation were improperly
admitted. It"s not our purpose to iIn any way put in a
stipulation that allows us the ability to argue iIn this
proceeding, either here or on the appeal of this
proceeding, that the rulings that we"ve stipulated to
be made somehow were made incorrectly.

We can either make that -- I"m happy to make it
on the record now. [1"m happy to make it in writing.
That"s not our contention. Our concern is not with
this proceeding in terms of this stipulation.

JUDGE McGUIRE: 1 understand that"s your
concern, but my concern is with this proceeding and
what happens on appeal to those findings I°ve made on
evidence or have not made on evidence, and I*m terribly
concerned that what the parties have agreed to in
paragraph 1 of this stipulation, to me, 1 can"t make
any sense of it.

It seems to me like you"re attempting to
provide a global waiver of objections to evidence and
that on appeal you can hold this up and say, Look, see,
here®s a foundation as to why this item of evidence
should have been entered or should not have been
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entered, and 1 believe that"s going to cause great
confusion.

At least to the extent that I rule on these
objections to evidence, then any appellate forum is
going to be clear exactly why that evidence came in or
it did not come in. |If It does not come in, the
practice is you can make the offer of proof for
appellate purposes, and that"s the process by which 1
want to proceed, and I thought 1 made that clear the
other day when we talked.

And if we have to, on those items of evidence
that the parties cannot agree on, we"ll take them one
at a time as they come up and at that point 1 will
rule.

Isn"t that the practice that we"re all
accustomed to?

MR. STONE: And that"s I think -- 1 think that
is one of the things we were trying here to simply
expedite.

Would i1t work -- can I ask this question of

ordinarwhy thal*m 1 aryins y, bu it Would it word if wf
o simplsa dif wuespuellatt that tsthe hibits 1 yto bf
adm32pomef foe purposne of thio proceryinbu iannowithbf
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with respect to admissibility in other proceedings?
JUDGE McGUIRE: As long as you don"t ask me to
sign off on i1t. You can stipulate as to, | guess,
anything you choose to agree to with opposing counsel.

All 1 want to see basically is a joint exhibit

that"s going to include -- 1 have no problems with
these three attachments that you®ve -- I mean, 1 have
no problem getting this evidence in. 1I"m just

concerned about the vehicle under which you"re
attempting to do it and 1 don®"t want to be a party to
that stipulation.

MR. STONE: Okay. What if we just stood up and
moved into evidence everything on those three lists, we
moved them in, our list, and the complaint counsel
moved in their list and they didn"t object and we
didn®"t object and you said, Hearing no objection,
they"re all admitted?

JUDGE McGUIRE: Actually that"s exactly what
I*"d want to see.

MR. STONE: Oh. Well, let us -- 1 mean, |1
don"t mean to -- go ahead. 1I°m sorry.

MR. OLIVER: That"s fine with us, Your Honor.

MR. STONE: 1 mean, that"s fine with me.

JUDGE McGUIRE: We®ve got to confine ourselves
to these three attachments, which is approximately
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1400-1500 exhibits.

MR. STONE: Yes. That would be what we"d move
on. And I would just stand up for our sake and I1-°d
say, As to those on respondent®s list, we would move
them into evidence and --

JUDGE McGUIRE: No objection entered and then
the same thing with A and C.

MR. STONE: Right. And then 1711 join in
moving in the joint exhibits.

JUDGE McGUIRE: So why didn*"t we attempt to do
that at an earlier point iIn this proceeding?

MR. STONE: Your Honor, I"m sure -- I"m sure we
had more complicated thoughts iIn this regard than were
necessary.

JUDGE McGUIRE: Okay.

MR. STONE: And I apologize if I"m to blame for
that.

JUDGE McGUIRE: 1"m just trying to get this
thing resolved once and for all and 1 just think this
here is very troublesome.

So do you have any problem on that proposal,
Mr. Oliver?

MR. OLIVER: Not at all, Your Honor. We have
no concerns about future proceedings and we"re happy
just to move them into evidence.
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JUDGE McGUIRE: We®"ll do it on the record. Do
you want to do it right now or do you want to get it
organized first?

MR. STONE: 1 just don"t remember -- 1 think I
need to find a better way to identify them for the
record. Maybe 1 -- can you tell me which exhibit is
ours?

JUDGE McGUIRE: B 1is yours.

MR. STONE: Let me just try.

Your Honor, at this time on behalf of
respondent we would move into evidence all of the
exhibits identified on the list attached as Exhibit B
to the stipulation that was filed with the court
yesterday.

And as to those listed on Exhibit C, the joint
exhibits, we would join in a request that those be
admitted i1if complaint counsel concurs.

JUDGE McGUIRE: Now, you®"re not seeking,
though, to incorporate in that motion your
stipulation?

MR. STONE: 1 am not. 1"m just moving those

JUDGE McGUIRE: You"re just moving in those
exhibits.
Any objection to those exhibits under
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attachments B and C, Mr. Oliver?

MR. OLIVER: No objection to the list in
attachment B and we join in the motion for
attachment C.

JUDGE McGUIRE: Now, 1 suppose you want to
offer in those items of evidence under attachment A?

MR. OLIVER: Yes, Your Honor. Complaint
counsel would seek to offer into evidence all of the
exhibits listed on attachment -- listed on appendix A
of the stipulation.

JUDGE McGUIRE: Any objection, Mr. Stone?

MR. STONE: None, Your Honor.

JUDGE McGUIRE: If not, they will all be
entered.

Now, how do we want to mark these three
attachments now? Do we want to call that an exhibit in
and of i1ts own?

MR. STONE: 1 think we should give them each a
JX number so we have them for the record.

JUDGE McGUIRE: Do you want to make it JX-A,
JX-B and JX-C?

MR. OLIVER: A, B and C.

JUDGE McGUIRE: JX-A are the complaint
counsel"s proposed exhibits, JX-B is the respondent®s
proposed exhibits, and JX-C are the joint exhibits.
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1 MR. STONE: Yes, Your Honor.
2 HhW E McGU7XFNE:FfJIX Exhibit Numbers A, B ar
2 9HhW E McGU7XFNE:fSo wT can take this and pt

, and | 2 1 HhW apologiz again for being slow in figuring
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JUDGE McGUIRE: Objection?

MR. PERRY: We do not object to the admission
into evidence of this document. We do not agree with
the description of it that counsel provided this
morning during the examination.

JUDGE McGUIRE: All right. You can go into
that on either cross-examination or iIn your
post-hearing brief.

On that basis, they"re entered iInto at this

(CX Exhibit Number 1252 was admitted into
evidence.)

MR. OLIVER: Thank you, Your Honor.

JUDGE McGUIRE: Mr. Perry, you can begin your
cross-examination of this witness.

MR. PERRY: Your Honor, just so you know, I*m
shooting for about 5 o"clock and 1 told Mr. Oliver that
as well in the hope he can finish then as well.

JUDGE McGUIRE: Okay.

CROSS-EXAMINATION
BY MR. PERRY:
Q. Mr. Kelley, how are you?
A. 1™m fine.
Q. Mr. Oliver asked you yesterday about your
understanding of the phrase "open standards'™ as it was
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used In the 1991 to 1996 time period. Do you remember
that?

A. Yes, I do.

Q. And you said in substance -- and | haven"t
looked back at the transcript -- | think you said iIn
substance that that meant standards that avoided
intellectual property. Do you remember that?

A. Yes.

Q. And he asked you why you understood that it was
an important goal of standards to avoid intellectual
property, and you said, iIn substance, that the industry
enjoyed so little profit that we could not afford even
the smallest iIncrease in cost due to fees and
royalties. Do you remember that testimony?

A. Yes.

Q. Was there discussion at JEDEC meetings in your
presence about the profitability of different JEDEC
members?

A. No.

Q. So were you speculating when you talked about

those razor-thin profits for other companies other than
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A. As |1 understood them, yes.

Q. And were those IBM"s margins for the
microelectronic divisions or just for chip
manufacturing or for the overall company?

A. 1 was speaking of the margins for the
microelectronics division.

Q. So you weren"t speaking about IBM"s overall
profits as an entire company during the "90s; right?

A. That"s correct.

Q. Okay. And were you ever informed by Micron
members at a JEDEC meeting or outside a JEDEC meeting
that their semiconductor gross margins averaged over
50 percent from 1993 through 199672

A. 1 don"t remember -- I don"t remember that.

Q. Now, would you also agree that JEDEC"s policies
in that time period were not designed to benefit only
DRAM manufacturers?

A. Yes.

Q. And was it JEDEC"s goal in that time period to

come up with standards that represented the lowest
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A. 1 would couple the two and say the lowest --
I"m sorry -- the best technology for an acceptable low
cost.

Q. And would you accept "‘reasonable™ instead of
"acceptable™?

A. Yes.

Q. And in fact, the part of the JEDEC patent
policy has the word "reasonable™ in it when it refers
to licensing; correct?

A. Correct.

Q. But JEDEC doesn"t get involved in deciding
whether a royalty rate is reasonable; isn"t that also
true?

A. Yes.

Q. Well, let"s go back to your definition of open
standards.

Now, you know that throughout the 1990s there
were official I1BM manuals that talked about how
representatives of IBM at standard-setting bodies
should conduct themselves. You remember that; right?

A. Yes.

Q. Let me show you one such manual or actually
several. 1°m going to look at RX-653.

By the way, Your Honor, I*ve placed on the
bench this witness®™ deposition volumes. There are two
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volumes from the Infineon case, two volumes from the
Micron case and one volume from this case. That will
be the short one.

JUDGE McGUIRE: Okay.
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Q. Let"s go back to those in that time period and
111 point you to -- there are page numbers on the
bottom right corner and I*11 point you to the page
numbers that end in 8080, and that"s page 94 of the
exhibit.

A. 1 see 808. 1 haven"t found 8080.

Q. It"s 128080.

A. Yes. 1%ve found it.

Q. And that page is labeled I1BM Industry Standards
Participation Guide. Do you see that?

A. Yes.

Q. From corporate standards in Thornwood,
New York.

Were you aware in the 1991 through "96 time
period that there was a corporate standards division or
department?

A. Yes, I was.

Q. And at some point in time Mr. Holleman was in
charge of that; is that right?

A. 1 wasn"t close enough to know that.

Q. All right. Would you look now at page 128115,
and that"s on page 129 of the exhibit.

128115, Mr. Kelley?

A. Yes, | have that.
Q. And that"s labeled IBM Standards Practices
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Manual. Do you see that?
A. Yes.
Q. January 14, 1993; right?

A. Yes.

Q. 1 want to look at -- I want you to look at a
particular section here, at page 811 -- 1"m sorry —-
8122.

A. Yes, | have 8122.

Q. And if you"ll look at section 1.5, IBM"s
participation in standards activities?

A. Yes.

Q. And let"s go up to the top of the second
column.

And do you see there the language '‘openness'™ --
do you see the reference to openness in that top
paragraph there?

A. Yes, I do.

Q. It says, "Customers increasingly want openness,
that i1s, interoperability and portability of
applications and data."

Do you see that?

A. Yes.

Q. And was it your understanding that IBM"s
definition of openness with respect to standards had to

do with interoperability and portability of

For The Record, Inc.
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applications and data?
A. 1 understood that to be part of the
requirement, yes.
Q. And iIn that time period -- this manual 1is
dated 1993 -- IBM specifically rejected the view that

standards should not include intellectual property;

right?

A. 1 did not understand that, and if you"ll let me
look, I might be able to find my misunderstanding of
that here.

Q. Why don"t you look at section 1.6 and go ahead
and read that to yourself. It"s not very long. 1It"s
entitled Intellectual Property and Standards.

(Pause in the proceedings.)

A. Okay.

Q. And you see there at the top of the page that"s
labeled 8123 that i1t says, "IBM"s position is that the
existence of patents covering the subject of a proposed
standard should not preclude the establishment of the
standard, provided such patents are made available on a
nondiscriminatory basis under a nonexclusive license on
reasonable terms."

Do you see that?
A. Yes.
Q. And was that your understanding of IBM"s
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official position with respect to standard-setting back
in the 1993 time period?

A. 1 believe that there"s another statement in the
standard that says that the inclusion of work of a
standards committee requires the IBM member to work
under the rules of that standards committee, which
would modify this somewhat.

Q. Depending on the rules?

A. Depending on the rules.

Q. If a standard -- under IBM"s official position
as you understood it back in 1993, if a
standard-setting body had rules that were not intended
to avoid the inclusion of patents as long as there was
an agreement to license on reasonable and
nondiscriminatory terms, as you understood IBM*"s
position, would IBM have a problem with that?

A. 1 don"t want us to be confused that this was a
policy that all IBMers were working under.

For example, I was never asked by my
management to work to the policies listed here, and 1
think that you®ll find, if you research the IBM
standards policies on such matter, you®"ll find several
documents that look very similar but may have slightly
different wording and rules. This was not the only
one.
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Q. Aren”t you aware that these documents were
produced to us by IBM as the official standards manuals
that were iIn effect before 199672

A. And 1 don"t know what "official standards
manual for IBM"™ means. 1 don"t know if all divisions
of IBM and all locations around the world were subject
to these rules. | just don®"t know that.

Q. Did you have your own manual?

A. 1 did not have my own manual.

Q. Did you use this manual?

A. 1 did not use this manual.

Q. Were you aware of 1t?

A. 1 was aware that there was a manual, yes.

Q. And you chose to ignore i1t?

A. 1 saw the part of the manual that | read that
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understood IBM®s position in 1993, would that have been
a problem for IBM?

A. With the assumption that there was disclosure,
that would not have been a problem.

Q. Now, if you"ll look at paragraph 1.7, and
that"s entitled Patent Considerations and Technical
Committees -- do you see that?

A. Yes.

Q. In all your time at JEDEC, had you ever read
that before?

A. Yes, | did believe -- | believe I did read this
section, yes.

Q. And let me point you to the discussion of
IBM*s -- the IBM patent policy. 1It"s in the second
column, the three paragraphs up from the bottom.

Do you see that i1t says, "The IBM participant
when requested by the standards organization may submit
the following IBM patent policy as an official
statement for the record"?

Do you see that?

A. Yes, I do.

Q. And you understood that the paragraph that
follows what 1 just read was an official statement of
IBM policy, didn"t you?

A. Again, 1 don*"t know what "an official statement

For The Record, Inc.

Waldorf, Maryland
(301) 870-8025



© 0 N o g B~ w N P

N N N N NN RBP B R R R R R BB
o D W N RBP O © 0O N O 00 M W N B O

2616
of IBM policy™ means in that 1 could point to several
documents that were considered IBM policy and this was
just one official statement of IBM policy. 1It"s a big
corporation with multiple facets, so I cannot say that
I completely agreed with the concept that this was
IBM*s only policy.

Q. Wasn"t this policy on this page submitted to
JEDEC in December 1991 at a meeting you attended and
described to JEDEC as IBM"s official policy?

A. 1 believe that that probably was the case and
that was not presented by me and this policy does not
completely agree with JEDEC"s policy, and if it had
become an issue at JEDEC, I would have said that our
policy is to work within the stated policies of the
committee.

Q. Regardless of what IBM wanted; is that
correct?

A. In order for IBM to work in a standards body I
believe that we had to work under the policies of that
body.

Q. So if IBM had instructed you, Gordon Kelley, if
your manager had instructed you, Gordon Kelley, not to
disclose something and you felt you were required by
JEDEC rules to disclose them, you would have
disregarded the instruction you got from your manager
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and made the disclosure; is that right?

MR. OLIVER: Objection. It calls for
speculation.

JUDGE McGUIRE: Sustained.

BY MR. PERRY:

Q. Would you look on page -- the next page, the
page that ends in 24. 1It"s page 138.

And would you look over on the right-hand
column, the third paragraph from the bottom. Just pull
that up.

Do you see the description of the normal
royalty rate for a license to IBM patents?

A. Yes, I do.

Q. Do you see that says that "The normal royalty
rate for a license to IBM patents ranges from 1 percent
to 5 percent of the selling price for the apparatus
that practices the patents. This Is a very reasonable
rate in our industry and generally meets the
requirement of standards organizations that licenses be
made available on reasonable and nondiscriminatory
terms and conditions'?

Do you see that?

A. Yes, I do.

Q. And that statement was delivered to JEDEC in
December 1991, wasn"t it?
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Do you ever remember going to a
standards-setting meeting with Gerald Lane?

A. No.
Q. That explains that.

Now, let"s look at page 24.

This is a little hard to read, but do you see
that this is an attachment that says "1BM worldwide
patent licensing practices™?

A. Yes, | see that.
Q. Do you see that?

And do you see the third paragraph, the
description of royalty rates? Do you see that the
royalty rate that IBM says it would charge depends upon
the kind of patent and whether 1t"s a category 1 patent
or a category Il patent? Do you see that?

A. Yes, I do.

Q. Do you know if those IBM toggle mode patents
are category | or category 11?

A. 1 do not.

Q. Do you know how a patent gets into IBM"s
category | or category 11?

A. 1 do not.

Q. Are you aware that category 11 patents command
a higher royalty?

A. That"s what this document says.
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Q. That"s what this document says.

And i1t says that if the product is covered by
two or more category 1 IBM patents, the royalty rates
are 2 percent. Do you see that?

A. 1 see that, yes.

Q. And then if the product is covered by one, two
or three or more category 11 patents, the royalty will
be, respectively, 1 percent, 2 percent or 3 percent of
the selling price added to any royalty incurred for
category 1 patents. Do you see that?

A. Yes.

Q. So that means if you add that up that the
royalty rate could range from 1 percent to 5 percent;
right?

A. Yes.

Q. Now, at that December 1991 JEDEC meeting, when
this was shown, you were iIn the room; right?

A. Yes, I was.

Q. Did anyone say those royalty rates are
unreasonable under the JEDEC patent policy?

A. 1 don"t remember anyone saying that.

Q. Now, you talked about this a little bit this
morning | think or maybe yesterday, that you were
involved in 1992 in a joint DRAM development project
between IBM and Siemens; right?
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A. Yes.

Q. And the goal of that project was to develop a
future DRAM?

A. Yes.

Q. What does that mean to you, "future DRAM™?

A. Next-generation DRAM.

Q. And one of your roles in that joint development
project at Siemens was to bring back to the joint team
of engineers reports on what was happening at JEDEC;
correct?

A. Yes.

Q. And Willi Meyer was the Siemens representative
at JEDEC at that time; right?

A. Yes.

Q. And you understood his role to be very similar
to yours in terms of bringing back to the joint team
reports on what was going on at JEDEC.

A. Is that a gquestion?

Q. Do you remember that?

A. Yes.

Q. Thank you.

Now, the JEDEC meeting discussions were not
confidential back in that time period, 1992; right?

A. 1 considered the work that JEDEC was doing at
the meeting to be considered confidential to the JEDEC
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membership. My paraphrase of that work I did not
consider confidential as | reported just an outline of
what that work was.

Q. Weren®t the meeting minutes available iIn that
time period to anyone who asked for them?

A. I°'m not sure that that"s true. 1 understood
that they were often delivered when asked. 1 don"t
know what the conditions of the askance was. It could
have been under subpoena. |1 just -- 1 do not know the
rules.

I know, for example, that there was a time when
we had a request in the JEDEC office while 1 was
council chairman that a Russian company wanted to join
JEDEC JC-42 and receive the minutes, but they notified
us in their request that because of the traveling
expense they could not afford to attend the meetings so
they just wanted minutes, and they were denied, so we
didn*t always -- we didn"t always issue the information
coming out of JEDEC upon request.

Q. Are you done?

A. Yes.

Q. 1711 ask you to pick up the top transcript -- 1
believe it"s the Infineon transcript from January 26,
2001 -- and 1711 ask you to look at page 70 at line 22.
Just read that question and answer to yourself.
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(Pause in the proceedings.)

Do you see that you were asked, "Were the
discussions that took place with inside the JEDEC
meeting confidential?"

Do you see that?

A. Yes.

Q. And the answer you gave is: "l don"t believe
they were confidential in that the minutes were
available from the JEDEC office from anyone who
requested those minutes.™

Do you see that?

A. Yes.

Q. And you gave that answer in January 2001 having
been sworn to tell the truth; correct?

A